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MINUTES REPORT 

LOCAL PLANNING AGENCY 

May 20, 2013 

 

 MEMBERS PRESENT:      

Noel Andress      Mitch Hutchcraft 

Steve Brodkin      Ann Pierce (Vice Chair) 

Wayne Daltry       Roger Strelow  

Jim Green (Chair) 

 

 STAFF PRESENT: 

 Rick Burris, Planning      Dave Loveland, DOT 

 Donna Marie Collins, Chief Asst. Cty. Atty.  Janet Miller, Recording Secretary 

 Kathie Ebaugh, Planning     Paul O’Connor, Planning Director  

  Pamela Keyes, Utilities Director   Roland Ottolini, Natural Resources 

        Emma Wolf, Budget Services  

           

Agenda Item 1 – Call to Order, Certificate of Affidavit of Publication 

 

Mr. Green, Chair, called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m. in the Administration Conference Room of the 

County Administration Building, 2115 Second Street in downtown Fort Myers. 

 

Ms. Collins, Assistant County Attorney, certified the affidavit of publication and stated it was legally 

sufficient as to form and content. 

 

Agenda Item 2 - Pledge of Allegiance 

 

Agenda Item 3 – Public Forum 

 

Ms. Stephanie Miller stated she had been working with people in the community regarding Three Oaks 

Parkway.  She noted this road becomes a dead end in close proximity to Daniels Road.  With future land 

planning, she was hoping there could be some thought given to the remaining small segment that needs to 

connect between north of Alico to Daniels Road. 

 

Mr. Carl Veaux stated he was against the Alico Road extension for the following reasons:  1) it will upend 

the sheetflow into Estero Bay and possibly pollute it; 2) the runoff from the road will hurt the panther 

population; 3) it will upset the balance of the panther area in the DRGR; 4) a friend of his stood near the 

end of this road for 20 minutes, but there was no traffic activity, so he felt this extension was not needed; 

5) it will upset the balance of the DRGR drinking water; 6) there are deer in this area that will get killed 

on the road – this will affect the panthers because the deer are part of their food supply; and 7) the goal of 

the panther wildlife refuge is to try to make 3 populations of 240 panthers each.  Mr. Veaux asked that the 

LPA vote “no” to the extension of Alico Road for our wildlife, water, and the people who need the water. 

 

Agenda Item 4 – Approval of Minutes – April 22, 2013 

 

Mr. Andress made a motion to approve the April 22, 2013 meeting minutes, seconded by Ms. 

Pierce.  The motion was called and passed 6-0.  Mr. Hutchcraft was absent during this juncture. 
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Agenda Item 5 – Capital Improvement Program 

 

Staff distributed a handout from Mr. Daltry at the beginning of the meeting entitled, “Relevant Policies 

for CIP Review, Alico Expansion East of Ben Hill Griffin” (attached). 

 

Ms. Emma Wolf gave a brief overview of the Capital Improvement Program. 

 

Mr. Green stated there were several line items regarding Ortiz Avenue.  Dr. Banyan and the community 

have been working towards a Complete Streets concept for the area.  He asked if these budget line items 

were consistent with that effort. 

 

Mr. Loveland stated the CIP reflects projects that have been in the works for 10 years.  In terms of 

widening Ortiz Avenue to 4 lanes, it will be handled in 3 segments (Colonial to Martin Luther King, 

Martin Luther King to Luckett Road, and Luckett Road to Palm Beach Boulevard).  Staff has been 

working with the community through their community planning process which is now called the Tice 

Historic Community Plan.  They encompass the north end of Ortiz within their planning area.  They have 

some ideas and concerns they are working through, but none of them have been adopted at this point.  

There is some interest in not turning the road into 4 lanes; however, staff disagrees with that.  At this 

point, with Board direction (based on the adopted CIP), staff is working on turning it into 4 lanes.  There 

is currently no money funded for construction in the CIP.  From a Complete Streets perspective, staff has 

indicated to the community that we are willing to revise the plans as necessary to reflect the walkability 

objectives that they have.  Currently, the road is a narrow 2 lane road with ditches on both sides, a 

sidewalk on one side, and no shoulder.  The plan does include widening with sidewalks and shoulders on 

both sides.  The County is committed to fulfilling whatever Complete Streets Concepts need to be 

fulfilled consistent with the community planning effort for that area except for keeping it 2 lanes. 

 

Mr. Andress stated there had previously been a meeting where Mr. Loveland, Commissioner Manning, 

and other parties attended regarding the bike path extension on Oleander.  He asked for an update. 

 

Mr. Loveland stated staff was working on the revision to the original concept.  The County will only be 

putting in shoulders to a certain point.  A field meeting took place last week in order to modify the plans 

based on what the community was asking for. 

 

Ms. Pierce referred to Ortiz Avenue and stated that the Complete Streets concept entails much more than 

just walkability.  This road bypasses a homogeneous community at 45 miles an hour and therefore is not a 

Complete Street in that context.  A Complete Street in that context would support social and business 

enterprises for the growth of that community.  Ms. Pierce noted she had attended many community 

meetings and talked to a lot of people in the churches located in that community.  There is a strong 

consensus in the community that they do not want the road as designed by Lee County DOT.  Even 

though we do not know if their amendment will be adopted, there is a good chance it will be.  She did not 

feel it made sense to continue buying right of way or to say that because 14 million has been spent on 

right of way there is justification for continuing with a plan that is no longer a good plan for this particular 

community.  She referred to comments by Mr. Loveland that the CIP is comprised of projects that have 

been in the works for 10 years.  She noted there have been major changes in the economy both locally and 

nationally in the funding for transportation.  Much has also changed fundamentally in terms of people’s 

expectations and in the way our economy is going to work.  A roadway needs to support a very local 

economy.  In her opinion, using this road as a pass-through or alternative to I75 deprecates that 

community and all the residents that live there. 
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Mr. Loveland stated his charge is to work within the adopted plans and that he is also responsible for 

thinking regionally.  He is charged with designing a transportation system.  As part of that system, he 

must look at how well the pieces fit together.  In the context of Ortiz Avenue, it is part of Lee County’s 

regional transportation network because it links to Six Mile Cypress Parkway to Gladiolus, it is part of a 

20 mile long arterial road corridor, and it serves as a parallel reliever to I75 by virtue of where it is 

located.  This road also has a lot of industrial and commercial uses along it and it generates a lot of truck 

traffic.  It is recognized through the Lee County MPO process as a regional roadway and is identified on 

their regional road network plan that they jointly adopted with Collier County.  In addition, Lee County 

pursued funding sources through regional grant opportunities through the state DOT for parts of Ortiz.  

From a design perspective, Mr. Loveland believed we could design a 4 lane road that meets all of the 

objectives of the community and also accommodate all users. 

 

Mr. Brodkin believed the industrial area was primarily between Luckett Road and SR 82.  He thought it 

made sense that people would be looking for access to I75 from that industrial area.  It seemed to him that 

the section north of Luckett Road would have less pressure from the industrial area than the other 

roadways. 

 

Ms. Pierce noted the neighborhood has proposed using Luckett Road south to Martin Luther King.  You 

also have the Luckett Road improvement to get to I75.  There is also a different context to the road 

portion north of Luckett and it can be treated differently. 

 

Mr. Loveland mentioned the community also discussed Ballard. 

 

Ms. Pierce confirmed there was discussion about Ballard and Luckett because of the Flea Market.  She 

noted there have been tremendous changes over the past 10 years and the widening of this road should be 

open to change as well.  She did not feel that this project should just plow ahead simply because time and 

money has been spent on purchasing right-of-way. 

 

Mr. Green asked if the right-of-way acquisition was consistent with the community’s vision of Complete 

Streets. 

 

Mr. Loveland stated the right-of-way acquisition is consistent with the need for a 4 lane road.  The 

community is asking from the northern segment to have less than a 4 lane road such as a 2 lane divided 

road.  The community has offered some suggestions on how to use the right-of-way for the roadway 

including a linear park. 

 

Mr. Daltry asked how long it would take for the roadway construction regarding the Alico Road widening 

from Ben Hill Griffin Parkway to Airport Hall. 

 

Mr. Loveland stated a project like this typically takes between 1 ½ - 2 years. 

 

Mr. Daltry stated it seemed that this widening project would require a relocational water main. 

 

Mr. Loveland stated they were adding a waste water line.  He noted there were already two water lines out 

there.  One of them will have to be dealt with as part of this process. 

 

Mr. Daltry asked if there would be a need after the road is widened to cut through for the water main. 

 

Mr. Loveland stated the construction money is in the same year as the roadway construction, so the intent 

is to coordinate those two items.   
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Ms. Pamela Keyes stated it was the County’s intent to do all of this work at the same time as part of the 

same contract so that it will be relocated at the same time that the road is being built.  The challenge is 

that we need to put in new wastewater lines.  Staff is in the process of looking at right-of-way for that.  

Staff is still in the concept phase as the design is not complete yet. 

 

Due to a question Mr. Daltry had about using burrowing as a process, Ms. Keyes stated that staff does use 

the burrowing method on occasion.  Much of this will depend on the contractor as far as where they get 

the most economical bids. 

 

Mr. Daltry noted the document mentions the money being paid by Enterprise Funds.  He asked if that was 

coming from the rate payers or from contributions from specific end users. 

 

Ms. Keyes stated it was through the pool of users for the water line.  For the wastewater line, the County 

will seek some grant funding. 

 

Mr. Loveland noted the County did not have to have all of the funding up front to award the contract. 

 

Mr. Daltry asked if this was from the gas tax. 

 

Mr. Loveland confirmed that it was from the gas tax. 

 

Mr. Brodkin asked for clarification on the Alico Road Multi-Laning.  He asked if that portion was the 

segment completed between I75 and Ben Hill Griffin Parkway. 

 

Mr. Loveland confirmed that it was.  The work that was being finished up in that area related to some 

access from drainage canals. 

 

Mr. Strelow referred to comments by Mr. Daltry about coordination on the two projects needed (i.e. road 

widening and the water line).  He was aware that the County, through this year’s budget process, is 

attempting to do a better job of finding areas where coordination is needed in an effort to reduce costs.  

He felt this should be commended and he was glad Mr. Daltry brought this issue up. 

 

Ms. Pierce stated the document mentions the gas tax being used for this project.  She asked if there had 

been efforts to develop an MSTU or MSBU as policy.  She referred to Policy 38.1.8, which came before 

the Board a year ago. 

 

Mr. Loveland stated the County has made no effort to create an MSTU or MSBU because they do not 

normally impose an MSTU in an area involuntarily.  The property owners/residents normally ask to create 

them and they need a majority of the property owners/residents to do that. 

 

Mr. Daltry asked if Corkscrew Road was an MSTU or MSBU. 

 

Mr. Loveland stated Corkscrew Road had fallen under a different provision of county regulations at the 

time, which does not exist anymore.  It was a privately funded infrastructure overlay.  There were certain 

areas that were considered outliers for the urban area at the time.  In other words, if people wanted to do 

urban level development, they fell under this  privately funded infrastructure overlay category and were 

required to be self sufficient in terms of providing all the infrastructure in those areas and for the 

Corkscrew Road special assessment which was created for the 8 properties along Corkscrew Road 

between the Interstate and Bella Terra. 
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Mr. Daltry stated that although it is not provided for, would it be prevented from having a privately 

funded infrastructure expansion. 

 

Mr. Loveland stated this would be a board policy.  The Board has the authority to impose an MSTU 

unrequested if they wanted to.  However, they have never shown any inclination to do that other than 

when they are requested or something else occurs such as the county wide unincorporated MSTU. 

 

Mr. Daltry asked if volunteerism climbs if the County had a statement that they were not going to widen a 

road. 

 

Mr. Loveland stated it would depend on how the Board framed the statement.  If they say they are not 

going to allow the road to be widened, then it would not matter.  However, if they say 4 lanes will be 

allowed, but the County is not going to pay for it, then the property owners may need to look at doing it 

themselves.  Mr. Loveland noted that staff had recently met with the Board at a Management and 

Planning meeting about the relative importance of certain projects in the CIP because there is not enough 

funding for all of the projects.  However, the Board felt the Alico Road project was very important as well 

as some other roads.  Their direction was for staff to find a way to fund them. 

 

Mr. Brodkin referred to Policy 38.1.8 that says, “Properties that generate traffic on the segment of Alico 

Road east of Ben Hill Griffin Parkway that have not already fully mitigated traffic impacts will be 

required to participate in the funding mechanism.  He asked in what way is the County requiring them 

to participate in the funding mechanism. 

 

Mr. Loveland explained that if such a mechanism was created they would be required to participate.  If 

you are talking about an MSTU, they are currently participating through the payment of impact fees and 

the DRIs because there is a proportionate share requirement. 

 

Mr. Brodkin noted that impact fees were not listed as the funding mechanism for this project. 

 

Mr. Loveland stated that is because all of the impact fees in that impact fee district are going to debt 

payment for previous loans that the county had taken out.  There is no money available in that impact fee 

district for projects. 

 

Mr. Green noted in addition to what Mr. Loveland just stated, the impact fees were recently reduced. 

 

Mr. Brodkin felt there was an inconsistency. 

 

Per Mr. Green’s request, Ms. Keyes provided an update on the North Fort Myers Water Plant. 

 

Mr. Green asked where the wellfield was located. 

 

Ms. Keyes stated the wellfield is scattered around the plant.  There is not a specific area as there are 

several different properties.  The County continues to expand their wells, make improvements, and 

expand the capacity.  Staff has all the permitting required to do this work for the additional capacity 

needed.  Staff recently renewed their permit with the District. 

 

Mr. Green asked if staff had enough land for the project. 

 

Ms. Keyes stated the County had the majority of the land, but they needed one more easement. 
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Mr. Green opened this item for public input.  Public input was received from Dr. Margaret Banyan 

(member of the Tice Planning Panel aka Palm Beach Planning Panel) and Darla Letourneau from 

BikeWalkLee. 

 

Mr. Andress stated he did not feel there was much choice but to support the CIP plan that is being 

presented today for consistency for another year.  However, he did not want to see a plan come in next 

year that does not take into account that we have changing demographics including statistics from the 

state and federal government saying traffic is declining on our roads and that it is not expected to increase 

in the near future.  The CIP that is presented next year needs to take into account all the changes being 

made in the Comprehensive Plan so that it will be consistent with the plan going forward. 

 

Mr. Strelow referred to comments made by the public and some of the LPA members that could be taken 

into account this year. 

 

Mr. Andress stated he was not opposed if some of the LPA members wanted to bring forward specific 

language.   

 

Mr. Hutchcraft stated he did not believe there was a reduction in buildout population stating that there 

might even be an increase in buildout as is reflected in the Future Land Use Map.  Although we have gone 

through a cycle where the pressure on the roads has been decreased due to the economic downturn, it is 

beginning to increase as seen this season.  He was not in favor of hitting the “pause button” as Collier 

County has done because in the end it has caused many problems for them.  He agreed with Mr. Andress 

that we should support the plan being presented today but give further direction to staff that as this moves 

through the process they should be developing a list of what the changes would be and how would we 

implement them. 

 

Mr. Daltry stated he had a problem with one project in the CIP that he did not feel was consistent with the 

existing plan.  He referred to the Alico Road extension and noted that as far as traffic counts go, there is 

not an existing deficiency.  As far as public provision of infrastructure, he did not feel this was a priority 

area.  Although the gas tax will absorb most of the cost for the expansion, the LPA previously 

recommended this project be paid for by sources in addition to gas tax and that the master planning 

process, set forth in the Research Diamond webpage of the County Government, should be completed 

which would indicate where you would need your inner sections and major driveways for your major 

users.  This information is relevant for the road, stormwater management, and utility relocation.  Mr. 

Daltry clarified that he brought up the issue of funding because a big portion of the gas tax money will be 

used for this project when there are other identified issues/projects that need funding. 

 

Mr. Brodkin stated that if the LPA determines that the CIP is not consistent with the Lee Plan either 

through the way it is prioritized or with the way some of the projects are funded, he did not see why the 

recommendation had to be to find it consistent with the Lee Plan. 

 

Ms. Pierce stated some parts of the CIP are consistent while others are not such as Objective 2.3 and 

Policy 2.3.2.  She noted that Objective 2.3 states “the highest priority is given to urban planning program 

construction of urban services and facilities in existing developed areas where facilities are inadequate.”   
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She felt this described Estero Boulevard as opposed to Alico Road.  Regarding Ortiz as an arterial, the 

community has voiced that they would like to have transit service from Palm Beach Boulevard extending 

down approximately 20 miles.  If they have very intense transit use, they do not see the need for this 

intensive type of road upgrade in the plan.  She did not feel it was consistent to say that the Alico 

extension should be given priority. 

 

Mr. Hutchcraft referred to Natural Resources and noted there had been a Florida Gulf Coast University 

study that looked into the nutrients at the mouth of the Caloosahatchee River. According to the study, 

50%-60% of those nutrients come from the Lee County Drainage Basin.  Although there is a lot of 

discussion about the quality of the river, there are big issues surfacing from a water quality/water storage 

standpoint.  He appreciated the efforts the County is making as he feels Lee County has to do its fair share 

as it applies to water quality.  He noted that as we look at making more urbanized areas/more intense 

development areas, there is not much opportunity for that water quality treatment.  As we go forward, he 

hoped the County would think about the investment that we are going to make to do the water quality 

associated with those compact areas of development.  He appreciated the funding that is included in the 

CIP for those functions. 

 

Due to a question by Mr. Brodkin, Mr. Ottolini reviewed how the funds would be used for the 

Caloosahatchee TMDL Compliance project. 

 

Due to a question by Mr. Andress, Mr. Ottolini reviewed what would take place now that each County is 

allowed to adopt their own septic tank inspection ordinance. 

 

Mr. Daltry felt it was important to get to the maintenance of the septic tanks as among the five things that 

need to be done for water quality improvements. 

 

Mr. Hutchcraft referred to the 10 Mile Canal Filter Marsh project and noted it was improving since the 

County has been putting in the filter marshes all along the canal.  There is also a linear park along it, it is 

next to the railroad, Seminole Gulf ties together, as well as Bonita, Estero, The Villas, and Fort Myers.  

He felt you can now begin to see the green infrastructure that ties our community together.  Mr. 

Hutchcraft stated that water quality is an important component to it. 

 

Mr. Andress made a motion to find the CIP consistent with the Lee Plan with the following 

recommendations: 

 

1. That we ask the Board of County Commissioners to revisit the current plan on Ortiz north 

of Luckett Road to Highway 80 to reconsider the recommendations from the community and 

to work with the community on redesigning that section of the road to satisfy the needs of 

the community. 

 

2. The Board of County Commissioners, in the funding for future expansion of Alico east of 

Treeline, take into account other funding mechanisms other than gas tax such as forming an 

MSTU or other private funding mechanisms to accomplish the widening of that road rather 

than put that on the tax payer. 

 

After clarification that this alternate funding would be to enhance gas tax as opposed to replacing it, Mr. 

Hutchcraft seconded the motion. 
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 Amendment to the Initial/Main Motion 

 

Mr. Daltry motioned that the timing of the Alico Road extension be contingent to the completion of 

the master plan for the Research and Development Diamond and that it should lead to reallocation 

of funds as shown in the CIP. 

 

Ms. Pierce stated that Estero Boulevard South improvements should be moved to the highest priority 

for funding since that road meets the definition of how the priority should be set in Objective 2.3 in the 

current Comprehensive Plan. 

 

Mr. Andress and Mr. Hutchcraft did not object to the amendments by Mr. Daltry and Ms. Pierce; 

therefore, Mr. Strelow seconded the amendment to the motion. 

 

Mr. Glen Salyer, Assistant County Manager, referred to comments about the Research and Enterprise 

Diamond Master Plan and noted that it would be a strategic plan not a land use plan.  He stated this plan 

would not entail the kind of detail mentioned by the Local Planning Agency in relation to the Alico Road 

deliberations.  It would be more of an economic development, marketing, incentive type plan.  He noted 

that at one time, a more expansive scope of work akin to what the LPA is suggesting was brought before 

the Board of County Commissioners.  At that time, they did not want to fund that kind of effort.  

Although it can be proposed again, he was not certain what the prospects would be. 

 

Mr. Andress stated a more expansive study is what the LPA is recommending. 

 

Ms. Pierce stated the generalized drawing of the Enterprise Diamond we have so far encompasses a very 

large area and it does not take into account, in a responsible way, how it will connect to our existing and 

planned transportation systems, which is the primary issue.  The plan also should be connected with what 

will be received shortly from the Rail Feasibility Study. 

 

Mr. Loveland clarified that staff does a projection of traffic as part of the process to do the roadway 

design.  So far, staff has done the preliminary design.  The design phase is still to come.  As part of this, 

staff has worked with all the adjacent property owners in order to factor in their development plans as part 

of the process.  However, one of the difficulties is that many times a developer’s plans change over time.  

Staff can only accommodate the plans as they are currently being proposed.  This roadway design will be 

part of what the Board is going to be asked to approve in terms of the alignment issues.  Mr. Loveland 

referred to development contributions and clarified that the developers are participating.  The property 

owner on the south side is donating 70 feet of right of way so there is a development contribution that is 

part of the process. 

 

After Mr. Hutchcraft expressed concerns over the detail being requested with a master plan, it was 

clarified that Mr. Daltry was not requesting a detailed master plan.  It should include utility information 

and access points so that someone could have a general understanding of the magnitude of what is on the 

property, where the intersection breaks are going to be, and how utilities are planned.  Once this was 

clarified, Mr. Hutchcraft was not opposed. 

 

The amendment to the motion was called and passed 7-0. 

 

The initial/main motion was called and passed 7-0. 

 



Local Planning Agency 

May 20, 2013  Page 9 of 13 

After the item was closed, Mr. Brodkin made a motion to reopen the vote because he misunderstood 

what the LPA was voting on and he wanted to change his vote.  Mr. Daltry seconded the motion. 

 

Mr. Brodkin stated that the LPA had made recommendations for the CIP last year and the 

recommendations seemed to be ignored.  To him, the plan as it stands now, is not consistent with the Lee 

Plan.  Therefore, he wanted to change his vote. 

 

The motion to reopen the vote was called and passed 7-0. 

 

The previous amended motion was called and passed 6-1. Mr. Brodkin was opposed for the reasons 

stated above. 

 

Ms. Pierce requested that recommendations made today be included in the Management and Planning 

packets because in the past this has not been done.  She felt this information was only relevant at the time 

the Board is looking at the material. 

 

The LPA recessed at 10:20 a.m. for a brief break and reconvened at 10:30 a.m. 

 

Agenda Item 6 – New Horizon 2035:  Plan Amendments 

 

A. CPA2011-00008 – Future Land Use Element 

 

No formal presentation was conducted.  Mr. Green opened this item for public comment. 

 

Public input was received from Carl Veaux, Tom Lehnert (Banks Eng. Representing Stephanie Miller 

Trustee), Stephanie Miller, Roger Rosenthal, and Michael Roeder. 

 

Mr. Tom Lehnert stated his client owned two pieces of property located on the southwest corner of 

Corkscrew Road and Via Coconut Point Road/Sandy Lane.  It was originally one piece of property, but 

the development of Via Coconut Point Road split the property at the intersection of Corkscrew Road.  

There is a traffic light at this intersection.  Regarding staff allowing increased densities where urban 

services are available, he felt this property was a prime candidate for it since it is located at a signalized 

intersection.  It was originally Suburban but with Via Coconut Point Road going through there, he felt 

Urban was an appropriate designation.  It was clarified that this property is located in Estero. 

 

Ms. Ebaugh displayed the Future Land Use Map on the screen in order to highlight the area being 

discussed. 

 

Ms. Stephanie Miller stated that in her initial discussions with the Estero Community Planning Panel they 

were in support of the request. She planned to attend the Estero Community Planning Panel meeting being 

held this evening and wanted to be able to tell them if the Local Planning Agency had any objections to it. 

 

Mr. Hutchcraft stated he did not have concerns with the request because it was part of the original Estero 

Plan that this particular area being discussed today would be the heart of the town center in Estero.  He 

noted there was a park in this area as well as a school. 

 

Mr. Andress stated he had no objections and felt it was an appropriate designation. 
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Mr. Rosenthal talked about property he owned that is currently listed “Urban,” but is proposed to be 

changed to “Rural.”  He expressed concerns with what this change would entail and how it would affect 

his property.  He was concerned over possibly losing some of his property rights. 

 

Ms. Collins stated that Mr. Rosenthal was taking the proper action by notifying staff of his objection and 

by attending today’s hearing and voicing his concerns to the Local Planning Agency.  She recommended 

that he seek private counsel to further pursue his objections so that he is adequately represented as this 

moves forward. 

 

Mr. Andress advised that Mr. Rosenthal hire an attorney and send a letter to the County stating his 

objections to this change.  He stated that it is more difficult to make a change to the Future Land Use Map 

than it is to get a rezoning.  He stated that it was important to have a notice of record on file and that he 

would have another opportunity to provide input when this goes to the Board of County Commissioners at 

a hearing. 

 

Ms. Ebaugh stated that staff had met with the Alva community and informed them of the pending 

proposed changes.  The Alva Community was informed at that time that Mr. Rosenthal was concerned 

with this proposed change and that staff was looking into it. 

 

Mr. Green suggested that Mr. Rosenthal contact Ruby Daniels who is the President of Alva, Inc. to 

express his concerns directly as things are easier if you have the community behind you.  Mr. Green also 

announced that if a vote is taken on this item, he would need to recuse himself as he owns property in this 

same tract.  Although he will be part of any conversation that takes place, he will not be voting.  Mr. 

Green filed Form 8B (Voting Conflict Form). 

 

Mr. Michael Roeder stated he represented clients who owned property along Daniels Parkway near 

Appaloosa Lane, which is currently “Outlying Suburban.”  Staff is proposing it be changed to “Suburban 

4.”  A letter was submitted to staff that this new classification would not be intense enough for this 

location.  Mr. Roeder stated the services needed are already there.  Due to concerns by Ms. Pierce about 

the size of the area, Mr. Roeder distributed a graphic/exhibit. 

 

Mr. O’Connor stated staff is still evaluating the implications of this proposed request.  Although there is 

some infrastructure in place, it is aging.  Although they have capacity there, it might just be enough for 

today but not meet the needs of the area.  The consultant has made it clear to staff that they need to be 

selective about where they will promote more urban infill redevelopment.  If it is not limited, the County 

will be unable to do the necessary construction and improvements needed for those areas. 

 

Mr. Hutchcraft agreed that the County can only incentivize in a certain number of locations, but in this 

particular instance, he felt increased density was appropriate rather than leaving it at low density due to 

the existing infrastructure and investment in the area.  He noted this property was close to the Interstate, 

within walking distance of a Publix, two churches, elementary, and private schools.  He also noted that if 

we do not develop this area at its fullest potential we are pushing density down, which will force it 

somewhere else. 

 

Mr. Andress stated he was in agreement with Mr. Hutchcraft’s comments. 

 

The public input portion was concluded. 
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Mr. Daltry thanked staff for distributing to the LPA a copy of a booklet entitled, “Daltry’s Playbook 

complete Street Prototype Study.”  He stated that he might be referring to it as we go through the various 

policies to see if we are promoting the concepts in the document or impeding it (attached). 

 

Ms. Pierce referred to the documents utilized when reviewing the various elements (Staff Report and 

Attachment 1) and asked for consistency as to which document will be referred to as she only wanted to 

make her notations on one or the other.  After further discussion, the LPA agreed that they would review 

the staff report as opposed to Attachment 1. 

 

Mr. Hutchcraft stated there were policies he liked in this element, but had concerns with others that seem 

to create a lot of complexity and contradictions.  He made the following comments: 

 

 There are places where TDRs have been promised and identified as compensation for reductions 

of intensity or density.  He was concerned that we are rendering that program of no value.  This 

could affect those who were initially promised this incentive. 

 

 Although he agreed that we should focus on putting the appropriate development in areas where 

we can have the infrastructure, he did not feel it should benefit certain landowners at the impact 

and cost of other landowners. 

 

 He referred to Page 5 of 77 where it discusses community planning elements.  Although he has 

seen a lot of positives come out of this, the County still runs the risk of there being specific 

community benefit, but not necessarily the benefit of the greater community.  With all of the 

different community plans, you end up with several different “kingdoms” that may not be working 

together to make Lee County better.  Some of the planning principles are beneficial and we 

definitely want community input but at the same time they are acting autonomous from everyone 

else.  Due to this, those linkages and connections may not be happening in the most appropriate 

way. 

 

 In going through this document, Mr. Hutchcraft stated he had a lot of comments and questions 

about “who,” “how,” and “what” is the implementing mechanism and whether it is incentive based 

or regulatory. 

 

 He referred to terms such as “standards,” “base densities,” and “minimum densities.”  He did not 

feel this section was clear and he wanted to understand it better.  There are also areas where the 

County talks about encouraging mixed use development, but it also mentions “backing off” if it is 

next to something that is lower density.  He felt this was an example of how the County is letting 

external influences reduce their potential rather than having our potential drive what we do.  If it 

makes sense to have infrastructure, pedestrian connections, mixed use, and higher densities in a 

certain area, then the County should go through with it and go right up to the edge even if 

something lower in density is near that edge. 

 

Ms. Pierce referred to the lack of AG policies in this document to support the desire to maintain rural 

lands and to support the TDR transfer scheme.  Regarding Mr. Hutchcraft’s comments, she felt staff will 

work with the LPA to always maintain a balance within each community plan and the whole county’s 

good.  She was excited about the empowerment of these community panels and did not want to 

disempower them. 
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Mr. Hutchcraft clarified that his comments were not aimed at tearing down all the community plans.  He 

merely wants to make sure the County is looking at how the various community plans interact together 

and that they evaluate how something might impact the whole county even if it seems to benefit a small 

area.  He also clarified that his comments were not a criticism of staff. 

 

Mr. Andress stated another factor was how these multiple plans in the future will impact costs to the 

Planning Division. 

 

Mr. Brodkin felt staff had done a good job of meeting with the various communities and communicating 

clearly about things that can be done as well as things that cannot take place because of the bigger picture.  

Although the community planning panels have input as to what they want for their community, they do 

not have complete control over how that plan turns out. 

 

Ms. Pierce referred to comments by Mr. Hutchcraft regarding the terms “base,” “standard,” and 

“incentive” densities.  She felt staff needed to revisit this section to make sure it is not unnecessarily 

complicated.  If members of the LPA have trouble understanding it, chances are the public at large will 

have difficulty. 

 

Ms. Ebaugh stated staff had been meeting with various communities over the past two months to educate 

them on these terms.  She explained that “base” is not a guaranteed base.  It is a suggested base/a 

guideline.  “Standard” is the most appropriate density that can be received by right.  It is the most you can 

ask for before you have to do anything additional to get additional density.  The “incentive” density was 

once called “bonus” density.  It is density you can achieve if you do something for it such as affordable 

housing, transfer of development rights, or providing infrastructure systems in the urban areas. 

 

Mr. Hutchcraft stated that if these are the three terms staff chooses to use then it should be consistent 

throughout the document.  He noted that terms such as “maximum” and “minimum” are being used as 

well, for instance, in Objective 1.2. 

 

Ms. Ebaugh appreciated this catch and stated it was probably written before these new terms were 

devised.  She stated staff would go through the document to replace those terms with the new ones. 

 

Mr. Hutchcraft also noted that there is so much focus on “maximum” density, but there should also be 

places where there is an absolute minimum density, which does not seem to be in this document.  He 

referred to comments where Mr. O’Connor stated we need to be selective about where we want to invest 

in fixed locations for higher density.  He noted there could be instances where the County might invest 

their funds in a particular area.  If it is not developed to its fullest, then the County has wasted tax payer 

monies and failed at our mission to incentivize development in the right locations.  Although he is always 

in favor of flexibility, when it comes to money, he wants insurance that there will be a return on 

investment. 

 

Mr. Andress was in agreement with Mr. Hutchraft’s comments. 

 

Mr. Daltry was in agreement and stated that if someone is not in favor of having those higher densities, 

they should buy a different piece of property. 

 

Mr. Brodkin stated he did not disagree with Mr. Hutchcraft’s comments, but he did have concern about 

some of the suburban designations that are in the more outlying areas.  In those areas, he is concerned 

about how much “minimum” we will require. 
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Mr. O’Connor stated he appreciated the LPA’s comments as staff has struggled with a lot of these issues.  

Staff believes we are moving in the right direction and are open to recommendations, suggestions, and 

solutions. 

 

Agenda Item 7 - Other Business 
 

The LPA had no other business to discuss. 

 

Agenda Item 8 – Adjournment 

 

The next Local Planning Agency meeting is scheduled for Monday, June 24, 2013, at 8:30 a.m. in the 

Administration Conference Room in the Administration Building, 2115 Second Street, Fort Myers, FL 

33901. 

 

The meeting adjourned at 12:00 noon. 




















































